RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

February 12, 2013

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:


DEIRDRE BURNS







PAUL SLAYTON  (arr. 7:05 pm)
MARK FLEISCHHAUER







KAREN HATTER 

DIANE KANTROS







LISA ROSENTHAL







DIANE LYONS 

OTHERS PRESENT:
JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL, RICHARD ZIPP, MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
1.0 Call to Order

President Burns called the Board Meeting to Order at 6:36 pm in the District Office Conference Room with herself, Mr. Fleischhauer, Mrs. Hatter, Dr. Kantaros, Ms. Rosenthal, Mrs. Lyons, and Mr. Phelan in attendance.

Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
1 ABSENT (Slayton); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, the Board voted to enter Executive Session for the purpose of discussion of non-tenured staff and review of information provided to them by Mr. Phelan.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
1 ABSENT (Slayton); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 

At 6:45 pm, the Board members and Mr. Phelan were joined by Susan Van Vlack, RTA President, and Katelin Grande, RTA Grievance Chair, to present information related to the hearing for RTA Grievance 2012-2013-2 involving the financial and employment history of a particular member of the faculty.
Mr. Slayton joined the Executive Session at 7:05 pm.

Motion by Rosenthal, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted at 7:27 pm to return to Regular Session in the Middle School/High School Library.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
President Burns reconvened the Board Meeting in Regular Session in the Middle School/High School Library at 7:36 pm.
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the January 22, 2013 Regular Meeting*
Prior to the vote, a correction was made to the last sentence in the Policy Committee Report to reflect that it was Dr. Davenport and Mr. Kemnitzer, not Mr. Kreps, who had contributed input to the discussion on Policy 5305.

VOTE ON THE MINUTES AS CORRECTED: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 1 ABSTAIN (Hatter)
MOTION CARRIED
3.0
Public Comment

A member of the community addressed the Board to advocate for establishing the Director of Technology position and delivered to the District Clerk a letter addressed to the Board, outlining the ways in which the position would benefit the District and students.

Mrs. Jen Hammoud, President of the Rhinebeck Science Foundation, addressed the Board to state the Foundation’s support for hiring a Technology Director and that the Foundation looks forward to continuing its support of furthering learning objectives in the District.

A parent in the District addressed the Board to suggest that it look beyond the capabilities of the services within BOCES in establishing the underlying equipment and programs with which a Technology Director would function. The parent stated his belief that it would be helpful to have assistance from someone in the community from the technology industry.

A parent in the District addressed the Board to express thanks for the Technology Audit, and express her belief that there is a need to gain input from those in the technology industry, as they would be better positioned to advise on what current students need to assure that they will have the capabilities they must possess upon graduation. She also suggested that other Districts could serve as resources in researching what programs and services work. 
A parent in the District addressed the Board to offer assistance in organizing a benchmarking process and, by reaching out state-wide to other districts to get input on which programs have been found to represent money well spent, report back to the Board to leverage from what others are doing and then search for the right person to hire and how to drive the vision.

President Burns spoke to the members of the public in attendance to note that the discussion of hiring a Technology Director is taking place within the context of budget development. Later in the Agenda there is a discussion scheduled under Old Business concerning how the recommendations of the Technology Audit can be carried out.

A parent who had spoken previously addressed the Board again to urge that consideration of hiring a Technology Director and implementing the Technology Audit recommendations be kept separate from the budget discussion. 
4.0  
Reports and Discussion

4.1
Annual Special Education Report (R. Zipp)*
Mr. Zipp reviewed the statistics relating to students receiving Special Education services, noting that there continues to be an increase in the number of students diagnosed as on the Autism Spectrum. 
Overall, the classification rate within the District’s enrollment remains below the state average.
Mr. Zipp also reviewed the variety of special education services that the District provides. 

The Board members and Mr. Zipp briefly discussed the rise in the number of students in this District who have been diagnosed as on the Autism Spectrum and whether this represents greater incidence rate, better diagnostics, or new residents moving into the District. Mr. Zipp noted that other school districts also have seen an increase, doctors may be more sophisticated now, and parents could be seeing the District as attractive in meeting their children’s needs. CLS does appear to have a reputation of working well with children on the spectrum.
Discussion then moved to the impact of SED’s discontinuation of RCTs, which is making it more difficult for students with disabilities to earn a diploma. The Global History Regents is particularly difficult since the content spans two years of instruction. AIS teachers will be assisting classroom instruction given by the content-certified teachers for the students’ Regents preparation. The discussion also included reference to the IEP diploma which does not stand as a valid exit degree, but attests only to the completion of the IEP program and employers often do not accept an IEP diploma in reviewing a job application.
Mr. Zipp also mentioned that IEP students in the past were referred to technical classes at BOCES to acquire hands-on skills, but too many of those programs now require students to interface with computers and follow manuals and are no longer almost entirely hands-on. IEP students face a struggle in meeting the new standards for those programs. The District is trying to work with a different provider to develop programs for job coaching and skills so that students are able, after High School, to look for active employment.  
Discussion followed about students in transition housing and in ESL. Mr. Zipp noted that the wish list contains a provision for an inclusion class in ESL. 

Regarding inclusion classes in the case of students on the spectrum who may not be at the same level of social and emotional development, Mr. Zipp also noted that a self-contained inclusion class in the early grades can more easily adapt as the needs of these students ebb and flow, while in Middle School and High School, the movement is towards integration.

President Burns then asked about the wish list item for additional time for secretarial work to complete paperwork. Mr. Zipp explained that one part-time individual currently handles both Medicaid billing and CPSE meeting scheduling. With the increase in Medicaid documentation and greater time spent in that area, when issues arise with CPSE meetings, they can’t be addressed until her next work day.
4.2 
2013-14 Budget Development Update*
Mr. Burnell reviewed changes to the budget configuration to date along with current expense projections, relating mostly to the TRS contribution rate, BOCES services for special education, DEHIC increases, and the effect of these items on the tax levy limit.
Also discussed were items not yet included in the budget structure, such as the refinance of the debt service, notification of any potential retirements, potential impact of Kindergarten enrollment numbers, and use of the fund balance.
Mr. Phelan reviewed the items included on the list as the “wish list” items received from the building principals, as well as the positions at the District level. Regarding the Director of Technology position, discussion is ongoing as to the best way to move forward with that position. Regarding the Technology Audit recommendations, it is hoped that, given ongoing discussion with CELT, a better- defined action plan will be available for the Budget Workshop. The Board will need to determine if the configuration of items to be added or repurposed will be such that the budget would exceed the point where only a simple majority would be needed for approval, or if the budget would exceed the tax levy cap and require 60% voter approval.
A brief discussion followed about some of the items on the “wish list.” The request for payment of AP exam fees is new, and reflects the requirement that students who have attended an AP course sit for the AP exam. The reasoning behind the request is that if taking the test is a requirement, then the District should pay the fee. The request is not a reflection of student difficulty in paying the fee since a fund exists to cover students who need such assistance.
Discussion then turned to the position of Director of Technology and how a search could be conducted to fill the position, perhaps through non-traditional avenues, with comment on the benefit of involving personnel from programs in technology education or computing in planning and structuring the position.

A brief discussion followed about the wisdom of exceeding the tax levy cap, with comment made by one member that it would not be practical and another Board member commenting that while the Board might see exceeding the cap as worthwhile, there could be difficulty convincing the community unless there was a specific purpose.
Support was expressed for crafting a “re-purpose” list, asking the administrators to make judicious selections, rather than setting a target amount, of current items the costs of which could be re-purposed to pay for items on the wish lists.
4.3
Board Committee Reports*
Personnel: Mr. Slayton reported that the Committee had reviewed hiring practices with an eye to what is and what is not working and would appreciate feedback from their colleagues on the material in the packet. 
Facilities: President Burns reported that the Committee had received recommendations from the Building Safety Teams regarding items that impact facilities. The additional items could be put in place within Mr. Tieder’s regular operating budget. The Safety recommendations do include adding more SRO time.

Communications: Mrs. Hatter reported that the committee hopes to have the website survey in place soon. The committee will analyze the results. The survey will reach out to people who do not get email and will also use School Messenger to send copies to students’ homes. There will be a link added to the website for communications with professional staff. 
CDEP: President Burns provided an update on CDEP. The Committee needs to reconfigure governance structure to move away from the vertical team arrangement to the school-based inquiry teams arrangement called for by state regulations to analyze data and ensure that the curriculum is infused with the Common Core. The Committee is looking at the most effective ways to use Superintendent Conference Days. Representatives from NWEA which created MAPS have visited the District; MAPS testing will be conducted the last two weeks in February. The Administrators have been trained in the use of Teachscape, which is the tool for carrying out Danielson-model evaluations. The APPR Steering Committee continues to meet. SED has issued K-12 curriculum documents that match the Common Core Standards. The District will continue developing the curriculum documents. 
4.4 
Building Safety Teams Review* 

Mr. Phelan reported that since the Newtown tragedy in December, the Teams have been meeting to review procedures and safety and security measures in their buildings. Mr. Tieder has provided a list of current security measures already in place. Recommendations will be developed by the school Teams and a District-level Team will be assembled to review and recommend as well.

Discussion followed about the security measures in place, possible additional measures, how small-town community characteristics affect the situation, the possible psychological effects of enacting some of the suggested additions, the effectiveness of various approaches, and the need for community feedback, particularly on the concept of a locked-down vs. an open school.
The question was raised as to how to handle after-hours security in terms of community access to use the facilities for meetings, athletics, and attendance at school athletic events. Statistics based on quick research were mentioned showing that with 130 school shootings since 1997, spread across the country and averaging to 9 a year, school shootings comprise a small number of events.
Once the District-level Team has convened, met, and provided recommendations, the Board will have to approve any resulting safety plan.
5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

President Burns reported that Northern Dutchess News had provided coverage of the Top Chef competition held in the Middle School. The event drew parents and teachers, which was good to see.

Mrs. Lyons reported that the BMS Choral Concert was excellent.
5.2 
Old Business

President Burns reported that she, Mr. Phelan and Ms. Rosenthal had been unable to attend Lobby Day because of the weather. The Board may wish to try to schedule meetings with Assemblymembers Cahill and Barrett and Senator Gipson as a substitution.
Mr. Phelan reported that he and Mr. Burnell had had a telephone conference with Assemblymember Barrett and one of her aides to discuss school needs, state aid, school finance, and outside sources of funding. She seemed very interested in getting to know our situation.
5.3 
Public Comment

Dr. Hammoud, with the RSF, thanked the Board members for their service and for undertaking the CELT Audit, and also thanked the members of the community who reviewed the audit and provided comments.

A parent in the District commented on the large size of the three Kindergarten classes and expressed hope that the plan would be to keep four teachers for the next 1st Grade so that her child and the other current Kindergarten students would have the advantages that come from smaller classes that the current 1st Grade students now enjoy. The parent also asked about feedback from the teachers about the current co-teaching arrangement at CLS. Regarding the safety issue, the parent commented on the need for having visitors provide ID so that the schools know who is in the buildings. 
A parent in the District expressed excitement on hearing the conversations about technology and commented on the strong endorsement, given the number of line items in the Technology Audit, that call for a Director of Technology. He also commented that there should be outreach to academics and the community in dealing with this position. The parent also expressed disappointment that money he had donated for the purpose of purchasing IPads had not been deployed quickly enough.

Steve Jenkins of the RSF noted that the President, in his State of the Union address, had spoken of a challenge to High Schools with rewards for schools that develop new partnerships with colleges and businesses in the STEM fields and applauded the Board for taking on technology improvements at this time.
5.4 
Other

Mr. Phelan reported that the District will not be partnering with Hyde Park for football next year due to the changes arising from enrollment/classification benchmarks. If Hyde Park merged with Rhinebeck, they would have to move up in class. This is very unfortunate for any involved students who can no longer play. Mr. Boucher is reaching out to other nearby schools to see if a merger elsewhere can be arranged.
Vice President Slayton reported that his term of office expires at the end of June and he will not be running for re-election. In the best interest of the District, he came to the decision early to allow quality candidates to come forward.
Mrs. Hatter also announced that she will not be running for re-election either. She commented that it has been a great pleasure to serve on the Board and had learned so much over the years. 
President Burns thanked her colleagues for letting the District know and extended thanks and appreciation for their service.
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.* 
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.2 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept grant awards from the Rhinebeck PTSO in the total amount of $1,959.03, as stipulated. (See attached.)*
Prior to the vote, President Burns expressed the thanks of the Board and the District for generous support of these programs that benefit our students so much.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.3 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve a leave request under the Family and Medical Leave Act from Debra Breger, effective January 23, 2013, to be taken as paid medical leave, the period of the leave as certified by a physician in writing, to the extent of her accrued sick leave.
Prior to the vote, a brief discussion arose over the application of the Family and Medical Leave Act in this instance, given the prior leave granted Mrs. Breger.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 1 ABSTAIN (Kantaros)

MOTION CARRIED
6.4 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve a leave request from Chantal Collins, effective September 1, 2013, to be taken as unpaid leave through June 30, 2014.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.5 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the selection of Precalculus: Graphical, Numerical, Algebraic (8th edition) (Demana, Waits, Foley & Kennedy, 2011), Addison-Wesley as the textbook for the Pre-calculus course.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.6 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve a leave request under the Family and Medical Leave Act from Christine Orban, to commence on or about June 2, 2013, with such leave to be taken as paid medical leave through the period of disability as certified by a physician in writing, to the extent of her accrued sick leave.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.7 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the appointment of Anita Thompson to the position of Teacher Aide (1.0 FTE), at a salary of Step 1 ($19,803 – pro-rated), in accordance with the ANIE Salary Schedule for 2010-11, effective January 25, 2013 through June 22, 2012.*

6.8 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers and substitute non-instructional staff for the 2012-13 school year. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
7.0 
Proposed Executive Session

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 10:43 pm for the purpose of discussion of a Grievance by the RTA related to the financial and employment history of a particular member of the teaching faculty and the educational program of a particular student.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at

11:23 pm.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
8.0 
Adjournment
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 11:24 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
Respectfully submitted,
Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore


